MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 28th JANUARY 2008
In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and D McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Attacks on Catholic Church Bushmills

Councillor Graham stated that he wished to condemn the attack on the Catholic Church 

in Bushmills.
Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that he too was going to raise this issue.  He stated that he also condemned attacks on Churches, GAA clubs, Orange Halls etc. He informed members that he felt that this issue was linked to the vandalism of road signs in the area.  He stated that the press release which had stated how quickly Roads Service had dealt with this problem was like a red rag to a bull. 
Councillors McIlroy, M Black and Hartin wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the community of Bushmills did not want this sort of thing going on.
Councillor McMullan stated that this attack was sectarian and that public representatives should try to put a stop to this

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and stated that she would raise this issue at the DPP meeting.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she welcomed the condemnation from the Bushmills Councillors.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to Roads Service requesting that they reinstate the road signs in Moyle which had been vandalised.

CIE Tours Awards 2008
Councillor M Black stated that the CIE Tours Awards were to be held in Dublin on 26th February.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Councillors M Black and Harding attend the CIE Tours Awards on 26th February 2008 in Dublin.”

Presentation to Council on Alzheimer’s. 

Councillor M Black stated that a request had been received from Adrian Friel to make a presentation to Council on Alzheimers.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would invite Adrian Friel to a Council meeting to make a presentation on Alzheimer’s. 

08/03:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 17 DECEMBER 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 17th December 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor W Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 17th December be adopted.”

08/03:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 17 DECEMBER 2007

Bushmills Conservation Area Signs
Councillor McIlroy referred to the comments of Senior Planning Officer Bustard regarding the Bushmills Conservation Area Signs.  He stated that Mr Bustard had sat on the Bushmills THI for over two years but had not mentioned the possibility before of funds being provided to THI to complete the replacement of these signs.
Councillor M Black stated that on the topic of signs, the sign for Ballycastle from Dervock had been painted off on the way to Coleraine.

Councillor McMullan stated that vandalism was spreading and on the increase.

Gates at Dundarave
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that the HTLS would be at the meeting later and would be able to answer his query on the gates at Dundarave.

Refurbishment of Bushmills Library
Councillor McConaghy stated that he had been to the site meeting at Bushmills Library with the HTLS and Don Wilmont and asked for the HTLS to be given authority to draw up plans for the refurbishment of the library to enable plans to be taken forward.
This was agreed.

Good Relations Survey
In reply to Councillor P McShane, the Clerk stated that the HDS would be at the meeting later and she would be able to answer his query on the Good Relations Survey.
08/03:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor M Black welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Senior Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2005/0215/F  Nm Developments, 1A Agherton Village, Coleraine Road, Portstewart.  Location, land approximately 60m west of 288 Whitepark Road, Carnkirk, Bushmills.  Proposed retention of 3 cottages with associated car parking (amendment to previous approval E/2001/0194/F)

E/2006/0223/F  P B Properties, 60 Eden Road, Portglenone, Ballymena, BT44 8LR.  Location, land opposite 1-5 and 21-25 Market Street, Armoy.  Proposed erection of 5 town houses with off street parking.
E/2006/0409/F  McAlister Homes, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D the Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 3 Whitehall View, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 3 two storey terrace dwellings with attic accommodation.

E/2007/0013/F  Murton Developments Limited, C/O MKA Planning, 15 Harper’s Quay, Derry, BT47 6AE.  Location, former Dunluce Presbyterian Church Hall, Priestland Road, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion into 8 two bedroom apartments and ancillary works including 13 parking spaces, replacement extension and demolition of two flat roof returns removal of remaining hardstanding area and communal open space/landscaping scheme.
E/2007/0065/O  Mr S McCambridge, Tervillin, 35 Fairhead Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6RD.  Location, approximately 75 metres east of 36 Fairhead Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed farm retirement dwelling with garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0092/O  Mr R McCormick, 104 Carrowreagh Road, Ballymoney, BT53 8TX.  Location, Moyarget Road, 500 meters east of the Dry Arch, 1 mile east of moss-side.  Proposed site for farm workers dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy AMP3 of PPS3 – protected route policy and contrary to CTY10 of PPS14 in terms of integration.

Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting and stated that there were old houses on the site with an access onto Moyarget Road from the old building.

In reply the SPO stated that there was an old building adjacent to the site but would not be considered a genuine replacement and had not been submitted as such.  She stated that there was access onto other roads and other siting could be considered and discussed.

After further discussion it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month to allow for further information and discussion.

E/2007/0163/F  Mr & Mrs C McNeil, 201B Torr Road, Cushendun, BT44 0PU.  Location, 40m north west of 68 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed erection of 2 semi-detached cottages for self catering to tourists.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY1 of PPS14, no exceptional benefit to the tourist industry or special tourist need, contrary to JMS and DNAP policies, lack of integration, erosion of rural character and ribbon development.

Councillor McMullan enquired about the exceptional need to tourism and asked if there was a policy on this or a benchmark to prove this.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the SPO stated that the onus was upon the applicant to prove this need.  She stated that each application was judged on its own merit.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was no criteria for the applicant to work to and stated that he thought that it should be the responsibility of the Planning Service to provide this criteria.  He stated that there had been a previous application backed by the tourist board which had been turned down. 

The SPO stated that the onus was on the applicant to prove the need in the area as this would be site specific and informed members that it was not up to the Planning Service to provide examples or criteria.
Councillor McDonnell requested an Office Meeting to provide further information for the application and to deal with the issue of need.

In reply the SPO stated that there were six reasons for refusal and that the application was premature under DNAP.  She stated that she would be prepared to defer the application for one month for the provision of additional information or until the end of the review of PPS14.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Planning Service to raise the issue of lack of criteria for tourism based applications, to prove ‘exceptional benefit.’

E/2007/0238/RM  Mr J McCaughan, 29 Bregagh Road, Armoy.  Location, 400m south west of 12 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0251/RM  Allister McHendry Construction, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 60m south of 32 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling & garage.

E/2007/0267/F  Dr & Mrs McCormack, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, lands opposite 16 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 2 storey detached dwelling with integral garage, access to public road and landscaping (alterations to design of approved dwelling)
E/2007/0271/RM  Mr & Mrs J Bingham, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, site adjacent to 49 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of dwelling.

E/2007/0277/RM  Mr B Richmond, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, lands approximately 320m south of 5 Lagge Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2007/0300/RM  Mr W Wilson, 100A Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to no’s 46 & 48 Cabragh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of one-and-half storey dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2007/0301/RM  Mr Hunter Kane & Son, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, site no. 1 approximately 40m north of Ballinlea Road, Ballinlea Lower, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of new dwelling.

E/2007/0303/RM  Mr H Kane & Son, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, site no 3 NW of 59 Ballinlea Road, Ballinlea Lower, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of new dwelling.

There were no objections to the above eight applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0307/O  Miss T Gettens, 10 Carneill Park, Waterfoot, BT44 0RH.  Location, 10 Carneill Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed site for 2 storey dwelling. 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS7, failure to provide quality rural environment and unacceptable car parking.
Councillor McMullan requested an Office Meeting to provide further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0314/RM  Mr P Shackles, C/O McGurk Architects, 33 Kinh Street, Coleraine, BT45 6AR.  Location, 21 Drumagee Road, Carn Hill, Drumnagessan, Lisnagunogue.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.
E/2007/0327/RM  Mr A Kane, 13 Ballinlea Road, Ballintoy, BT54 6NQ.  Location, 19 Ballinlea Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed erection of bungalow and domestic garage.

E/2007/0329/RM  G & E Mann, 2 Ballynacrea Drive, Balnamore, Ballymoney, BT53 7TQ.  Location, site 200m nw of 32 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0357/F  Rockfield Developments, C/O JWA Design, 1 Bramble Grove, Old Carrick Road, Newtownabbey, BT37 0GE.  Location, 62 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of mast and satellite dish to rear of site to serve apartments.

E/2007/0363/RM  Ms E McAuley, 169 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location on Lagge Road, approximately 400m north of St Patrick’s Church of Ireland, Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling.
E/2007/0375/RM  Mr C McDonnell, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, adjacent to 96 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling.

There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0389/O  Mr & Mrs K & M O’Gara, 74 Dublin Road, Omagh, BT78 1HQ.  Location, land approximately 160m north west of 16 Lagavara Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy CTY1 of Draft Planning Policy Statement 14: sustainable development in the countryside, contrary to Policy DES 10 and CTY10 of statement 14 due to adverse impact on the visual amenity of the landscape due to unacceptable loss of trees and planning, nature and conservation by way of loss of habitat.
After discussion, it was agreed at the request of the applicant to defer this application until the outcome of the PPS14 review.
Councillor Graham enquired if all previous applications would be re-examined in the light of the review of PPS14.  He stated that a lot of applications had been withdrawn of refused due to PPS14.  He informed members that this was unfair.

The SPO stated that these were valid decisions at the time and that these cases would not be reopened.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this was disappointing.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Planning Service enquiring about all applications prior to the review of PPS 14 which had been withdrawn or refused due to that reason.

E/2007/0394/F  Mr W McCallum, 2 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 2 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement of existing flat roof with new pitched roof.

E/2007/0409/LB  Mr W McCallum, 2 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 2 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement of existing flat roof over kitchen with traditional pitched roof to be finished as existing main building.

E/2007/0415/O  Mr B Taggart, C/O David McKinley, 16 Tarlum Road, Omagh, BT78 5QQ.  Location, site to the rear of and 80m west north west of 81 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and domestic garage.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred until the outcome of the PPS14 review.

E/2007/0445/F  Mrs M Leighton, 25 Rockfield Gardens, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Location, 25 Rockfield Gardens, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed single storey rear extension: bedroom/shower room.

E/2007/0453/F  NEELB, 52 -56 Ballymoney Street, Ballymena, BT43 6AN.  Location, Dunseverick Primary School 215 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed extension to front of Primary School.

E/2007/0461/F  Cross and Passion School, 10 Moyle Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6LB.  Location, Cross and Passion School, 10 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retention of a replacement 9m x 6m timber-framed modular building and associated site works.
There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Items

E/2005/0233/F  Mr Ross, Rossian Developments Ltd, The Bank House, Bushmills, BT57 8QH.  Location, 121 & 123 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of new buildings to replicate street façade, roof and detailing of demolished building.  Provision of 5 dwellings.

E/2005/0326  Mr Ross, Rossian Developments Ltd, The Bank House, Bushmills, BT57 8QH.  Location, 121 & 123 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed retrospective demolition of listed building and erection of new buildings to replicate street façade (provision of 5 dwellings)

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy PPS7, failure to provide a quality residential environment, unacceptable design in a Conservation area, unacceptable parking arrangements, contrary to policy BH11 and BH10 of PPS6, insufficient information to determine.
She stated that the applicant had been contacted on a number of occasions to seek additional information over a period of 15 months with no reply.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he welcomed what the planners were doing in keeping buildings in place.

E/2005/0439/O  Mrs B McCorkell, C/O Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, land approximately 120m north of Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2006/0251/F  Miss H Black, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, land adjacent to 55 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of detached dwelling and re-assignment of car parking spaces to No. 64 Ann Street.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0035/F  Pollock Development Ltd,C/O 2020 Chartered Architects Ltd, 37 Dargan Road, Fortwilliam Business Park, Belfast, BT3 9JU.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policies CTY1 and CTY5 of DPPS14, sustainable development in the Countryside and visual impact.  Contrary to Policy BH5 of PPS6 adversely affecting the setting of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site, contrary to JMS and dNAP policies in being premature to planning process and an unacceptable design in the Causeway Coast Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.
E/2007/0098/O  Mrs B McCann, 2 Cloughs Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SP.  Location, adjacent to 2 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for guest house.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy CTY1 of Draft PPS14 and policies SP12 and TOU3 falling within a Countryside Policy Area and a special tourist need or exceptional benefit to the tourist industry not being demonstrated.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be held until the end of the review on PPS14.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0118/F  Mr C Glass, 142 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Location, 144 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed alterations and additions to dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0260/F  Mr S McAffee, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

08/03:09

TO WRITE A LETTER TO PLANNING SERVICE REGARDING THE DEMOLITION OF HOUSES AT QUAY RAOD, BALLYCASTLE



(Requested by Councillor C McShane)


It was agreed that this item would be taken at this point in the meeting whilst the Senior Planning Officer was present.



Councillor McShane referred to the correspondence circulated and stated that she was in agreement with the letter from the Ulster Architectural Heritage Society in that the demolished buildings at Quay Road, Ballycastle should be replaced in keeping with the Conservation area of Ballycastle.



In reply to Councillor McShane, the Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that the remit of Building Control in situations like this was to ensure that the building was safe for the public.



The SPO stated that the usual process for demolition was to apply to the Planning Service.



After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Planning Service to request that the buildings demolished at Quay Road, Ballycastle be replaced as they were, in keeping with the Conservation area of Ballycastle.
08/03:05
PROPOSED DISTRICT RATES FOR 2008/2009


The ACE stated that it had been agreed at the rates meeting of 21 January 2008 that, if 

possible, the district rate would be agreed upon at this meeting.


Councillor McConaghy stated that he thought that a rate of over 11% as was being 

proposed was ridiculous.  He stated that the rate had been capped in Scotland and in 

England at 5%.


Councillor P McShane stated that the majority of the rate was unavoidable due to 

wages and waste disposal.

Councillor Blaney stated that members of the public had been commenting negatively on the £50,000 set aside for community projects and the monies set aside for signage.
Councillor Graham stated that this was a waste of public money and informed member that he had a neighbour of retirement age who would have to pay £50 per week in rates.
Councillor C McShane stated that the £50,000 set aside for community groups to apply to would benefit a huge amount of young people and stated that a lot of the cost involved in the rates had come from waste management.  She stated that the Councillors had all been in favour of this last week.

Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments and stated that the £50,000 set aside was to help these groups to help themselves as they had to have their own funding in place.

Councillors Blaney and Graham stated that they had been in agreement but that since the last meeting they had been approached by members of the public who did not agree with these aspects of the rates.

Councillor McIlroy enquired as to why the two caravan sites had not seen an increase in fees, he also enquired about the Giant’s Causeway Insurance money and about the proposed sale of land to the Bunscoil.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the insurance monies were treated as capital receipts and that the Bunscoil had not got back to Council on the issue of the sale of land.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that she had been in contact with the Bunscoil three times since November but that no decision had been forthcoming on the issue.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Council discuss the proposed budget for signage.”

In reply to Councillor M Black, the ACE stated that the usual amount budgeted for signage was £3,500.

Councillor P McShane referred to £17,000 which had been set aside for the war memorial in Bushmills.

Councillors objected to the term used by Councillor P McShane to describe the war memorial in Bushmills.

Councillor McConaghy stated that in relation to bi-lingual signage the question would be where to begin and end.  He informed members that Moyle were not a wealthy council and stated that they could not afford this kind of budget for signage.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That the budget be reduced to £3,500 to maintain street signage plus inflation.”

Councillor C McShane stated that the needs of all needed to be considered.  She stated that as discussed £17,000 had been set aside for the war memorial in Bushmills and that the signage should remain in the budget.  She suggested that it could be reduced to a figure of £15,000.  She stated that there was a large Irish Language community and that they as rate payers wanted this signage.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan,


“That the budget for signage be reduced to £15,000.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were four votes in favour and eight against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were eight votes in favour and three against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor McShane stated that she was disappointed that this money had not been set aside.

Councillor M Black enquired about the issue of the caravan parks which had been raised earlier in the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he felt that there should be a 3.5% increase.
Councillor McMullan stated that the caravan parks had been increased previously and stated that the caravan parks brought in money other than rent in what was spent in the community.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

The Clerk stated that having surveyed the caravanners they were in favour of an extended season.  He suggested that the increase could be applied along with the benefit of an extension to the season.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That a 3.5% increase would be added to caravan park fees and that the season would be extended until the end of October.”

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor Blaney referred to the proposed £50,000 set aside for community projects and stated that as this was for match funding of 50% the amount could be reduced.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the money for community projects be reduced to £40,000.”

On a vote being taken there were nine votes in favour of and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell’s query regarding the amount of money in the district fund, the Clerk stated that he would be reluctant to reduce this due to single status and also as the position with RPA was still undecided until the announcement next month.  He informed members however that with the staff restructuring of the Giant’s Causeway it could be possible to anticipate additional income.

After discussion, it was agreed that £20,000 would be added as income from the Causeway with the safety cushion of the district fund to back this up if it did not materialise.

In reply to member’s queries, the ACE stated that the rate was now 9.38% increase with a non domestic rate of 28.77 and a domestic rate of 0.003550.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the District Rate for 2008/2009 would be set at 28.77p for non-domestic premises and 0.003550 for domestic premises.”

Councillor M Black stated that an explanation of this should be placed in the Moyle Matters leaflets.
This was agreed.

Councillor C McShane requested that a breakdown in Councillors costs for conferences and courses be brought to the next meeting.
This was agreed.
08/03:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

New Application for Entertainments Licence
The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that a new application had been received

for an Entertainments Licence from Mr R S Ross for the Sportsman Bar, Bushmills and

that the proposed hours would be Monday – Saturday 11:30am to 1:00am and Sunday

12:30 to 12 Midnight.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application for an Entertainments Licence would be approved.

The Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The HBC stated that a letter had been received from the Department of Social Development, seeking the views of Council on the review of monetary links for certain gaming machine stakes and prizes and associated social responsibility issues.  He informed members that the proposals were to bring stakes and prizes into line with the rest of Great Britain, which took effect in October 2006.  He stated that it was also proposed to introduce a social responsibility code of conduct.  The HBC informed members that Council’s views were required by Friday 29th February 2008.

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter received from the Department of Social Development regarding changes to the Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 would be noted.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/03:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Proposed changes to Horse Trading at Lammas Fair

The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that following separate discussions with Councillors and the statutory agencies involved in the Fair, the major issue was the difficulty in managing the large numbers of horses and horse transporters in the confined area of Fairhill Street.

He states that a number of alternative sites were considered, but it was felt that none were suitable.  He informed members that it was necessary to work within the area available at Fairhill.  The HEE stated that members would be aware that horse trading took place along the half of Fairhill Street beyond the Tow River Bridge and stated that it was proposed that all of Fairhill Street be given over to horses.  He informed members that this would involve prohibiting trading in both Fairhill Street and Fairhill Street Car Park and allowing these traders to trade on one side of Castle Street.
The HEE stated that freeing up this area would allow vehicles to park in the Car Park and allow Fairhill Street to be cordoned off to separate members of the public from horses.  He informed members that it may also be possible, subject to the Co-Op’s agreement, to use the sale yard and the Fair Green for lairage.

Councillors Blaney and McCambridge supported this idea.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the proposed changes to Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair.

Smoking (NI) Order 2006

The HEE stated that evening and night-time smoke-free visits were carried out on 29th and 30th November and on 1st December 2007.  He informed members that a total of 56 premises were visited and 5 were found to be non-compliant for persons smoking in a smoke-free place.

The HEE stated that these incidents related to customers smoking in corridors and porches instead of going outside due to bad weather.  He informed members that the management of these premises were issued with warning letters and given advice on how to improve management controls to ensure compliance with the smoke-free legislation.  The HEE stated that further monitoring visits would be carried out and that staff overtime was funded by DHSSPS.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HEE stated that it was against the law to smoke in the porch of a premise.

Waste Management Study Trip

The HEE stated that advance notice had been received of a possible study trip to New England to examine the possibility of the use of plasma technologies to deal with municipal waste.  He informed members that one place per Council is being part-funded by the SIB but that the Council would be responsible for covering the cost of meals and other incidentals.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Council would not send a representative to the Waste Management Study Trip in New England.”

Addendum to the Environmental & Enforcement Section’s Report

The HEE stated that on 21st January 2008 a Health and Safety inspection of the Council’s toilet facilities at Market Street, Ballycastle was made and he outlined the conclusions of the visit. 

The HEE stated that at present there were two insurance claims pending for the toilets area, he informed members that details were sketchy but at least one referred to a falling incident.  He stated that given the comments above any further claims would be very difficult to repudiate.

He stated that substantial works were required to bring the toilets to an acceptable standard and recommended that the toilets be closed.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Market Street toilets would be closed and that the HEE would look into the possibility of providing portaloos until the new toilet block was opened

Waste Management Meeting

Councillor Harding stated that the time of the Waste Management meeting did not suit a lot of Councillors and that there were other meetings such as HAP scheduled at the same time.  She enquired if this could be changed to a different time.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Waste Management Meeting would be held on Thursday 31st January at 10:00am if this was suitable to the officer.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”


08/03:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Sister Cities Conference 2009

The Head of Development Services (HDS) stated that North Down Borough Council had written informing us that Northern Ireland had been successful in securing the Sister Cities International Conference to be based in Belfast in July 2009.  She stated that this was the first time this conference would be held outside the USA and the event was expected to bring somewhere in the region of £2.5 million into the economy. 

The HDS stated that there were plans to run an international economic trade event and a youth conference alongside this and that 1200 delegates were expected and although the event was based in Belfast it was planned to move the delegates around and show them as much as possible of Northern Ireland. 

She informed members that in preparation for this event, Northern Ireland was required to host a reception on Friday 18th July at the 2008 conference being held in Kansas City, Missouri, USA which would expect to cater for around 700 delegates. 

She stated that it was extremely important that this reception was of the highest standard and that there was “an impressive number of people from here in attendance to promote and sell the 2009 conference” 

The HDS stated that there would be an opportunity to erect a promotional stand at the reception to promote the Moyle area in terms of economic development opportunities and tourism potential.

She informed members that although mainly funded by Tourism Ireland, the organisers were asking for each Council to commit to underwriting any shortfall up to £1,000 each for the reception and also to send delegates to the event. 

Councillor McCambridge proposed that Council wait to see what other bodies would be associated with this and what further details could be brought back.

After discussion, it was agreed that conference costs would be brought back to Council for the Sister Cities Conference 2008 and also that further information would be provided regarding the request for £1000 to underwrite any shortfall at the event and of other attendees.

Review of Rural Summer Scheme Provision

The HDS stated that for the past number of years, Moyle District Council had supported the provision of rural summer schemes by community groups in Armoy, Ballintoy, Bushmills, Cushendall and Mosside. 

The HDS stated that a number of problems had arisen with the current arrangements for summer schemes in the past few years, particularly in terms of recruiting staff for temporary two week positions, having the necessary POC (NI) checks carried out and training staff. She informed members that there were health and safety issues with regard to line management of staff and risk assessments being carried out by the group running the scheme when the staff were actually employed by Council. In addition, while the traditional schemes continue to run each year, and receive the assistance detailed above, Council did not put out an open call for applications for financial assistance for summer schemes, leading to concerns about the equality of provision across all areas of the District.  

The HDS stated that having reviewed the current arrangements, a proposal had been developed that was aimed at more efficiently ensuring the provision of rural summer schemes by allotting more responsibility to community groups, while at the same time providing dedicated support to the groups to organize the schemes.  The HDS then went on to outline the details of the proposed scheme.
She stated that eligible summer schemes would be general community based schemes and not specific interest or narrow focused schemes such as culture or sporting camps and that grants would be assessed on the basis of geographical area covered with established schemes given preference.  
The HDS stated that initially an open call would go out inviting groups to express an interest in running a summer scheme in their area. From this a decision would be made about how many schemes could be funded from the budget.

She informed members that community groups would be invited to an initial meeting where the new arrangements would be explained to them, following which groups would submit a detailed application for funding. 
The HDS stated that no limits would be placed on the length of the scheme or the number of children expected to attend although she stated that it may be beneficial to stagger the summer schemes so that the same staff could be used throughout the various schemes.  
The HDS stated that she recommended that Council to set up a Rural Summer Scheme Grant Programme with a budget of £6,000 for which community groups would apply for funding to run a Summer Scheme in their area and informed members that this would not affect the provision of the summer schemes at Sheskburn in Ballycastle.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HDS stated that the Ballycastle Scheme would still be run by Council and that this was more for the rural schemes and to support community groups.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would welcome the opportunity to discuss the scheme in relation to disability groups.
Councillor Graham stated that he agreed with the support of disability groups.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HDS stated that with regard to insurance cover the Council would work with the groups to help secure funding.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council set up a Rural Summer Scheme Grant Programme with a budget if £6,000 for which community groups would apply for funding to run a Summer Scheme in their area.

Review of charges for using Bushmills and Mosside Community Centres

The HDS stated that charges for using Bushmills and Mosside Community Centres had remained the same for a number of years. She stated that Council had subsidised the running of the Centres in 2006-07 to the tune of £28,577 in Bushmills and £20,084 in Mosside (costs include management and staffing).  She informed members that at present the rates being charged did not even cover the cost of the centre attendants opening the centres and in addition the rates were well below what was being charged for use of Sheskburn.  The HDS stated that an increase in the charges for using the Centres was well overdue and new rates had been proposed which were still well below other venues available for community use in the two areas. 

The HDS stated that a table was attached, showing the current charges and the proposed increase. 
Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was too high an increase and informed members that the charges for these had been increased not that long ago.
Councillor M Black stated that this referred to the upkeep for heating, staff and electricity. 

The HDS stated that this was still well below the cost of hiring other venues.

Councillor Graham stated that the heating in Bushmills centre was ineffective.

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments and informed members that there were also no training facilities at Bushmills, just a pitch that was usable in the summer evenings.  He stated that there was no lighting provided for winter time.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black ,

“That Council increase charges for the use of Community Centres in Bushmills and Mosside as proposed in the Development Section’s report.”
On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.

Request from Bushmills Community Association for financial support for Phase 2 of Neighbourhood Renewal Project opposite Hamill Terrace in Bushmills. 

The HDS stated that a letter had been received from Bushmills Community Association requesting financial support for Phase two of the Neighbourhood Renewal Project opposite Hamill Terrace in Bushmills. She informed members that Phase 1, to be funded by DSD, involved the construction of a coach layby and resurfacing of existing car park, and had already been approved.  She stated that phase 2 involved construction of a new car park with 12 parking spaces and 2 disabled parking bays, reforming and widening the entrance road and resurfacing; forming new pathways and decorative circles and forming a seating area adjacent to layby, fixing decorative metal railing to the rear of the seating area, fixing a new fence to the riverside boundary and reinstating disturbed areas to grass. The HDS stated that the total cost excluding VAT was £48,396 with a possible additional cost of £9,000 to form shrub beds and plant trees. She informed members that a detailed breakdown of costs and the letter of request from Bushmills Community Association were attached at appendix 2of the report. She stated that a third phase, involving decorative stone walls with pillars and decorative bronze sculpture was also proposed and it was intended that the funding for this phase would be sourced privately.
Councillor McCambridge stated that Council were already committed to this in principle and informed members that she felt that Council should assist in this process.
Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

The HDS stated that detailed plans would need to be viewed for this project.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council would be paying money to a community group for a job that they could do themselves, he informed members that Council would not be able to agree to anything until full details were known.  He also stated that no monies had been set aside in the rates for this purpose.
After further discussion, it was agreed to await further detail on the request from Bushmills Community Association for financial support for phase two of Neighbourhood Renewal Project opposite Hamill Terrace in Bushmills before discussing the matter further.

Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Moyle Vision Club

The HDS stated that an application for a Voluntary Contributions grant had been received from Moyle Vision Club. She informed members that the aim of the group was to provide social contact for blind and visually impaired people through a range of activities to minimize isolation and develop confidence, thus promoting a fuller independent life.  She stated that the group had applied for grant assistance towards their annual programme of trips and activities which included cooking, history, boating, fishing, country sports, bowling, theatre and story telling.  
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Voluntary Contributions Grant of £100 to Moyle Vision Club.

Seeding Grant Application – Glens Red Squirrel Group

The HDS stated that an application for a Seeding Grant had been received from the Glens Red Squirrel Group. She stated that the group had recently formed with the aims of protecting and preserving the red squirrel in the Glens of Antrim, raising public awareness about the plight of the red squirrel and educating and involving young people in red squirrel conservation.  The HDS stated that the group intended to use the grant to assist in set up administration costs and also to build feeders and stock them with food.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Seeding Grant of £150 to Glens Red Squirrel Group.

Regional Event 

In reply to a query from Councillor Harding, the HDS stated that regular meetings of the Northern Regional Forum of Good Relations Officers continue (Moyle, Ballymoney, Coleraine, Limavady, Magherafelt and Derry) and an awards ceremony for trainees on the recent “Heads On Hands On” programme was scheduled for 15 February 2008.

She stated that in addition to this, a one-day training event had been planned for Friday 08 February on the subject of cultural diversity and migration. She informed members that the event was entitled “Who is my neighbour? Understanding and adapting to changing diversity in our community”. She stated that this would be held in the Bushtown Hotel from 10am – 4pm and informed members that free places were open to residents of the participating Council areas but were limited. She stated that councillors were welcome to attend
After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor Harding attend the one day training event on Friday 8th February.”
Addendum to the Development Services Report

Waterfoot INTERREG Sharing a Vision for Our Coastline Project

The HDS stated that some additional money was awarded to the Waterfoot INTERREG Sharing a Vision for Our Coastline Project and as mentioned earlier in the Development Report the Village Plan working group had been liaising with Roads Service with a view to replacing the street lighting with a more ornate heritage style light. She informed members that two options had been identified for replacing the street lights – replacing 11 lights in the main built up area of Main Street or replacing these 11 lights and adding another 4 lights as far out as the Primary School.  She stated that the total cost of the supply and fitting of the lights would range from £11,000 – 20,000 depending on the option chosen and informed members that while Council’s Purchasing Policy involved public tender for projects which exceed £12,000, this work could only be carried out by a Roads Service appointed contractor who had been awarded a three-year measured term contract.  She stated that the work would be invoiced directly by Roads Service.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That Council would appoint Roads Service to replace the street lighting in Waterfoot.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and one against the proposal which was carried.

Bushmills Trust

The HDS stated that a letter had been received from the Bushmills Trust regarding a request for administrative assistance with an Environmental improvement grant.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would administer the grant for the Bushmills Trust through the THI scheme.
Ramoan House

Councillor Blaney stated that he had heard that Ramoan House was to be sold quickly at auction.  He informed members that if Council had an interest in this property they should write to the Probation Board and the Northern Ireland Office to see if there was any truth in this.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the NIO and the Probation Board to enquire if Ramoan House was to be sold at auction.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and addendum be adopted.”
08/03:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Chartered Institute of Housing in Northern Ireland half day seminar.  To be held on Thursday 28th February 2008 at the Rural Community Network, Main Street, Cookstown.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors McCambridge, McConaghy and Blaney would be nominated to attend the Chartered Institute of Housing in Northern Ireland Seminar.”

Countryside Access and Activities Network and Heritage Council for Ireland.  Wet, Windy and Wonderful, future opportunities and challenges for outdoor recreation in Ireland.  To be held on 12th and 13th March at the Lough Erne Golf Resort, Enniskillen
There were no nominations for this conference.
08/03:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

McQuillan’s Gaelic Athletic Club – Renewal of Registration

There were no objections to the above applications.

08/03:12
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

08/03:13
Correspondence
Letter dated 7th January 2008 from the Motor Caravanners’ Club regarding the creation of a database of parking areas which are or are not accessible by drivers of motorhomes

Councillor Newcombe stated that this situation should be looked at.  He informed members that a lot of these visitors were coming through the area and staying for a brief while before moving on.
Councillor McMullan stated that these motorhomes could take up to two to three car parking spaces.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he thought that the owners of these vehicles would pay for secure parking.

Councillor M Black stated that there was no ground available for this and enquired of members who would police this.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was something that the private sector should be encouraged to provide.
Letter dated 8th January 2008 from NILGA regarding Progress and Subscription Proposals for 2008/09: Consultation Process
After discussion, it was agreed that comments would be forwarded to the Clerk.

Letter dated 16th January 2008 from the Planning Service regarding application E/2008/0017/Q, proposed wind farm to include 8 wind turbines comprising four 3 megawatt turbines and four 2 megawatt turbines.
Councillor Newcombe stated that these wind farms had a life span of twenty-five years and often after this period the company involved walked away and left the demolition to the local council area.  He stated that there was often a bond paid on these but that this did not cover the costs of demolition.

In reply to Councillor M Black, Councillor McDonnell stated that this was a private wind farm.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was an environmentally sensitive area and that the application could be viewed through the Planning Service.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would worry about the visual impact of this.

Letter dated 17th January 3008 from Islay Festival Association inviting attendance at the festival on 24th May until 31st May 2008.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Councillors Graham, Blaney, M Black, McCambridge and McIlroy would attend the Islay Festival.”
Letter dated 19th January 2008 from the Somme Association issuing invitation for attendance at the Somme Heritage Centre for a special week of lectures and workshops from 11th – 15th February
Councillors took note of this.

Email dated 19th January 2008 from Michael Donoghue regarding the loss of freeview in the Glens area in 2012
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Broadcasting Company to enquire as to why the Glens area would be disadvantaged in having to pay more money after 2012 with their loss of freeview.
Councillor Blaney also asked that a letter be sent to Radio Eireann regarding plans to cut off Medium Wave as this would restrict access to FM band without the use of SKY.
This was agreed.

Moyle Resident Tom McCallum’s 100th Birthday

Councillor Graham stated that a resident of Moyle Mr Tom McCallum would be 100 years old on Wednesday 30th January and asked that this occasion be marked.

After discussion, it was agreed that Tom McCallum would receive congratulations on reaching the age of 100 during a visit from the Chairman.

Letter dated 9th January 2008 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding Rathmoyle Resource Centre
Councillor McMullan stated that he was not pleased with the letter which had been received regarding Rathmoyle Resource Centre.  He informed members that the programme for residents had not been outlined and that he would like further details.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Rathmoyle Resource Centre to gain exact information on the residents programme.
The meeting concluded at 10:00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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